

Town of Cromwell Planning and Zoning Commission

REGULAR MEETING 7:00 P.M. TUESDAY DECEMBER 6, 2022 COUNCIL CHAMBERS CROMWELL TOWN HALL 41 WEST STREET

AGENDA

- 1. Call to Order
- 2. Roll Call
- 3. Seating of Alternates
- 4. Approval of Agenda
- 5. Public Comments
- 6. Development Compliance Officer Report:
- 7. Director of Planning and Development Report:
- 8. New Business: Accept and Schedule New Applications:
- 9. New Business:
 - a. Application #22-39: Request for a Site Plan Modification to allow for the construction of a new storage building at the Golf Course Maintenance facility at 1 Golf Course Road. PGA Tour is the Applicant and TPC of Cromwell is the Owner.
- 10. Public Hearings:
 - a. Application #22-40: Request for a Special Permit under Section 3.4.C.4 of the Zoning Regulations to allow for the construction of a new storage building at the Golf Course Maintenance facility at 1 Golf Course Road. PGA Tour is the Applicant and TPC of Cromwell is the Owner.
 - b. Application #22-41: Request to Amend the Section 5.2 of the Zoning Regulations to allow for electric car chargers to be permitted in Residential Zone District. Town of Cromwell Planning and Zoning Commission is the Applicant.
- 11. Commissioner's Comments:
- 12. Approval of Minutes:
 - a. November 1, 2022
- 13. Adjourn:

RECEIVED FOR RECORD Nov 29,2022 01:40P JoAnn Doyle TOWN CLERK CROMWELL, CT

Permit	Name of Applicant	Site Location	Type of Activity	Decision Date	Status
		P&Z 2022 Permit Report	F:\Private\CFontaine\CANDICE DOCUMENTS\Spreadsheets Tracking\[P2C Bruce's Report 2022.xlsx]2022		
22-01	PGA Tour Event	One Golf Club Road	PGA Tour from 6/20-6/26/22	3/1/2022	Approved
22-03	Bantry Bay Ventures	N/A	App to Amend Zoning Regs	4/5/2022	Approved
22-03	Gary Dayharsh	34 Shunpike Road	Site Plan Modification Façade Renovations & Parking Lot improvements	4/19/2022	Approved
22-04	Jeff Swanson/Adelbrook Inc	60 Hicksville Road	Adelbrook Proposed Splash Pad	3/15/2022	Approved
22-05	Andrew Siminow/Mary Ann & 6 West Ave, LLC	N/A	App to Amend Zoning Regulations	3/15/2022	Withdrawn
22-06	Planning and Zoning Cannabis	N/A	App to Amend Zoning Regulations	5/5/2022	Approved
22-07	P. Craig Way (Vice President, HB Nitkin)	Cromwell Sq Shopping Center -Burlington Store	Site Plan Modification- New Burlington Store	4/19/2022	Approved
22-08	Cromwell Village Associates	150 Country Squire Road - The Landon	Site Plan Modification - Planned Multi-family Residential Dev. (The Landon)	4/19/2022	Approved
22-09	M360 Berlin Land Holdings, LLC	100 Berlin Road & 15R Christian Hill Road	App for Change to the Zone Map	5/5/2022	Approved
22-10	Town of Cromwell Public Works	161 Coles Road	Site Plan Modification- Snow Park	4/5/2022	Approved
22-11	Rodney Bitgood	419 Main Street	Temporary Event Permit (Car Show)	Admin Approved-event on 5/27	J-event on 5/27
23-12	Timothy & Sharon Farrell	560-562 Main Street	Garage greater than 1,000 SF	6/7/2022	Approved
22-13	Miodrag Delmic	Zoning Amendment	Text to allow electric charging stations	7/19/2022	Approved
22-14	Cromwell Little League	9 Captain James Mann	9 Captain James Mann Site plan modification for lights	6/21/2022	Approved

22-15	Alvin Ravizza	150 Sebeth Drive	App for Special Permit	7/19/2022	Approved
22-16	6 West Ave, LLC Andrew Simonez	33 Berlin Road	App for Special Permit for Retail Cannabis	10/6/2022	Approved
22-17	John Paul Golino	6 River Park Drive	App for Special Permit	9/6/2022	Approved
22-18	Bantry Bay Ventures, LLC c/o Amy Souchens	5 Berlin Road	App for Special Permit to establish Adult-Use Cannabis Retailer	9/6/2022	Approved
22-19	Bantry Bay Ventures, LLC c/o Amy Souchens	5 Berlin Road	App for Site Plan Approval	9/6/2022	Approved
22-20	Bantry Bay Ventures, LLC c/o Amy Souchens	5 Berlin Road	App for Special Permit-Special Flood Hazard Area Overlay District	2702/9/6	Approved
22-21	6 West Ave, LLC Andrew Simonez	33 Berlin Road	App for Site Plan Approval	10/6/2022	Approved
22-22	Cromwell Chicken LLC c/o Jay Klein (Carmody Law)	195 West Street	App for Site Plan Approval		Pending
22-23	Cromwell Chicken LLC c/o Jay Klein (Carmody Law)	195 West Street	App for Special Permit-Proposed to construct a fast food restaurant w/drive up		Pending
22-24	Paramount Construction - Steve Reilly	80R Geer Street	App for Special Permit-Crushing of materials	10/6/2022	Approved
22-25	Covenant Living	52 Missionary Road	App for site plan modification - Additional Parking 4-6 stalls	10/18/2022	Approved
22-26	Magdalene Mehic & Sead Mehic	12 Summer Brook Lane	App for Special Permit - add fill to property		Pending
22-27	Cromwell Automotive, LLC	263 Main Street	App for Special Permit - Special Flood Hazard area Overlay District	10/6/2022	Approved
22-28	Cromwell Automotive, LLC	263 Main Street	App for Site Plan Approval-Construction of 1-story steel frame accessory bldng	10/6/2022	Approved
22-29	Walmart 2299	161 Berlin Road	App for Site Plan Modification	10/6/2022	Approved
22-30	Planning and Zoning Commission	41 West Street	App for Amendment to the Zoning Regs	10/6/2022	Approved

22-31	Cromwell Village Associates	150 Country Squire Road	Site Plan Modification - Car chargers - (The Landon)	10/18/2022 Approved	Approved
22-32	M360 Berlin Land Holdings, LLC	100 Berlin Road & 15R Christian Hill Road	Special Permit - Modifications to Dimensional Elements in Approved Master Plan	11/1/2022	Approved
22-33	M360 Berlin Land Holdings, LLC	100 Berlin Road & 15R Christian Hill Road	App for Site Plan Approval	11/1/2022	Approved
22-34	M360 Berlin Land Holdings, LLC	100 Berlin Road & 15R Christian Hill Road	App for Special Permit-Special Flood Hazard Area Overlay District	11/1/2022	Approved
22-35	Susan Schein	West Street - Pierson Park	Tempory Event Permit - Trick or Trunk	Admin Approval 10/4/22	al 10/4/22
22-36	Town of Cromwell	Library Green House	App for Site Plan Modification	Admin Approval 9/29/22	ral 9/29/22
22-37	Roswell Development, LLC	170 Evergreen Road	App for Subdivision Approval	11/15/2022 Approved	Approved
22-38	Dr. Thomas Sabbagh	22 Nooks Hill Road	App for Special Permit	11/10/2022 Withdrawn	Withdrawn
22-39	PGA Tour Design & Construction Services	1 Golf Club Road	App for Site Plan Modification - Golf Course	i	Pending
22-40	PGA Tour Design & Construction Services	1 Golf Club Road	App for Special Permit - Golf Course		Pending
22-41	Town of Cromwell Planning & Zoning Commission	41 West Street	App to Amend Zoning Regulations		Pending
22-42	The Lost Breed Gym - Joshua Levitan	20 Sebethe Drive	App for Site Plan Modification -New Sign	11/15/2022 Approved	Approved

APPLICATION FOR SITE PLAN MODIFICATION

Name of Project:	TPC River Highlands Golf Course N	Maintenance Facility
Street Address:	1 Golf Club Road	
Volume/Page:	242/84 PIN #:	900457800
Applicant Name:	Mr. James C. Triola, PGA TOUR Design ar	nd Construction Services
Address:	1PGA TOUR Blvd	
	Ponte Vedra Beach FL 32082	
Telephone:	904-280-4882 (day) 904-38	32-2694 (evening)
Email Address:	jamestriola@pgatourhq.com	
Property Owner Name:	Tournament Players Club of Conn	ecticut, Inc.
Address:	1 Golf Club Road	
	Cromwell, CT	
	copies of the Site Development Plan prepare of the Cromwell Zoning Regulations.	d in accordance with
1. Is any part of the si	te within 500' of an adjoining town?	□ Yes ☑ No
	uire an <u>Inland Wetlands Agency permit</u> ?	☐ Yes ☑ No ☐ Yes ☐ No
	quire a DEP <u>Stormwater Management Permit</u> ? applied for it?	☐ Yes ☑ No ☐ Yes ☐ No
4. Will this Project Re if yes, have you	quire an <u>STC Permit</u> ? I submitted a copy of the plans to the STC?	☐ Yes ☑ No ☐ Yes ☐ No
5. Does the parking correquirements as set	omply with the <u>handicapped parking</u> forth in current version of the State Building Code?	#5 Not applicable No new parking facilities proposed as part of the project
I hereby certify th	at the information presented above is correct	to the best of my knowledge.
h-c	.71	9/24/2012
Applicant Nam	e and Signature	Date Date

LEGAL NOTICE

The Town of Cromwell Planning and Zoning Commission will hold a Public Hearing on Tuesday December 6, 2022 at 7:00 p.m. in Room 224 of the Cromwell Town Hall at 41 West Street on the following items:

- Application #22-40: Request for a Special Permit under Section 3.4.C.4 of the Zoning Regulations to allow for the construction of a new storage building at the Golf Course Maintenance facility at 1 Golf Course Road. PGA Tour is the Applicant and TPC of Cromwell is the Owner.
- 2. Application #22-41: Request to Amend the Section 5.2 of the Zoning Regulations to allow for electric car chargers to be permitted in Residential Zone District. Town of Cromwell Planning and Zoning Commission is the Applicant.

At this hearing interested persons may appear and be heard and written testimony received. This application is available for public inspection in the office of the Town Planner.

Alice Kelly Chairman

Dated in Cromwell, Connecticut this the 18th day of November 2022.

APPLICATION FOR SPECIAL PERMIT

Type of Activity: Outdoor Recreation Facility	(Golf Course)
(Per Section 3.4.C.4	of the Cromwell Zoning Regulations)
Street Address: 1 Golf Club Road, Cromwell, CT	Zoning District: BP
Assessor's Parcel ID #: 00457800	Volume/Page: 242/84
Applicant's Name: Mr. James C. Triola, PGA TOUR Address: 1 PGA TOUR Blvd, Pont Telephone Number (daytime): 904-280-4882 Email Address: jamestriola@pgatourhq.com	e Vedra Beach FL 32082
Address: 1 Golf Club Road, Cromwell, C Description of Proposed Activity:	
Construction of new equipment storage built	
infrastructure at the existing golf course ma	
See accompanying Application materials for	or additional information
I certify that I have read and I am familiar with the Crethis type of Special Permit activity, and with Section (applicant)	omwell Zoning Regulations that pertain to 13.2.d. (Sign Posting).



GEOTEGHNICAL

ENVIRONMENTAL

ECOLOGICAL

WATEH

CONSTRUCTION MANAGEMENT

1350 Main Street Suite 1400 Springfield, MA 01103 T: 413.726.2100 F: 413.732.1249 www.gza.com



November 29, 2022 GZA File No 15.0166469.05

Town of Cromwell Planning and Zoning Commission Attn: Stuart Popper, Director of Planning and Development Nathaniel White Building 41 West Street, 2nd Floor Cromwell, CT 06416

Re: Application for Site Plan Modification and Special Permit
TPC River Highlands Golf Course Agronomy Facility Storage Building
1 Golf Club Road, Cromwell, Connecticut

Dear Mr. Popper:

On behalf of the Tournament Players Club of Connecticut, Inc. (TPC), GZA GeoEnvironmental, Inc. (GZA) previously submitted an Application for a Site Plan Modification and Special Permit (Application) to the Town of Cromwell Planning and Zoning Commission (PZC) for construction of a new storage building at the TPC River Highlands Golf Course Agronomy Facility, located at 1 Golf Club Road, Cromwell, Connecticut (the Project, the Site).

The new storage building is proposed to be located immediately to the east of the existing maintenance facility and connect to the exiting paved parking lot. The Project will include demolition of portions of the existing paved parking/circulation areas, landscaping, and associated infrastructure, and the construction of a new one-story, 6,000-square foot (planimetric area) storage building immediately to the west of the existing office/equipment maintenance building with associated paving, landscaping, utilities (electric, telecommunications, irrigation) and stormwater controls.

Additional details of the proposed construction are shown on the plans and supporting documentation included with the previously submitted Application.

We trust the contents of previously submitted Application package and supporting documentation are sufficient to allow for review and approval of the Application by the Planning and Zoning Commission, and we look forward to meeting with you in the near future. Please contact the undersigned if you have any questions or need additional information.

Sincerely,

GZA GEOENVIRONMENTAL, INC.

Nathaniel L. Russell, P.E Principal-in-Charge

From: Jason Brade <jbrade@cromwellfd.com>

Sent: Monday, November 28, 2022 3:27 PM

To: Fontaine, Candice

Subject: Re: Zoning Approval #22-39 and #22-40

Attachments: 22-39 & 22-40 REQUEST FOR ZONING APPROVAL. includes police and fire dept.docx

Follow Up Flag: Follow up Flag Status: Flagged

Good Afternoon,

I do not have any issues with the initial site plans.

Respectively,

Jason J. Brade Fire Chief

Cromwell Fire District
Cromwell Fire Department

Fire Chief's Office: 860-635-6155 Fire Marshal's Office: 860-635-3188 Department Cell Phone: 860-876-6029 CFD Dispatch Center (24/7): 860-635-5211

Email: JBrade@CromwellFD.com

This electronic message is a public record as defined by the Connecticut Freedom of Information Act. A copy of this message and any reply may be retained by the Cromwell Fire District and may be available for review by the public.

On Nov 28, 2022, at 14:51, Fontaine, Candice <cfontaine@cromwellct.com> wrote:

Good afternoon.

Please let me know if you have comments from the plans that were distributed on November 15th.

Thank you.

Candice Fontaine
Planning and Development
Administrative Secretary
Town of Cromwell
41 West Street
Cromwell, CT 06416
(860) 632-3422

From: Harold Holmes < hholmes@cromwellfd.com>

Sent: Monday, November 21, 2022 1:20 PM

To: Fontaine, Candice

Subject: 22-39, 22-40 1 golf club road.

I have no comments on the site plans currently. Have a great Thanksgiving.

Stay Safe, Stay Healthy!

Harold Holmes NAFI- CEFI, IAAI-FIT Fire Marshal Cromwell Fire District 1 West Street Cromwell Ct 06457 hholmes@cromwellfd.com 860-635 3188 Office 860-306-6534 Cell



This e-mail message, including any attachments, is for the sole use of the intended recipient(s) and may contain confidential or proprietary information which is legally privileged. Any unauthorized review, use, disclosure, or distribution is prohibited. If you are not the intended recipient, please promptly contact the sender by reply e-mail and destroy all copies of the original message.

From:

Chief Lamontagne

Sent:

Friday, November 18, 2022 11:49 AM

To:

Popper, Stuart

Cc:

Fontaine, Candice

Subject:

22-39, 22-40

Stuart,

I have reviewed the submission for this application and do not have any comments.

Denise Lamontagne

Chief of Police Cromwell Police Department 860-635-2256 x.7843 860-613-2934 fax

CONFIDENTIAL INFORMATION: The information contained in this e-mail is confidential and protected from general disclosure. If the recipient or the reader of this e-mail is not the intended recipient, or person responsible to receive this e-mail, you are requested to delete this e-mail immediately and do not disseminate or distribute or copy. If you have received this e-mail by mistake, please notify us immediately by replying to the message so that we can take appropriate action immediately and see to it that this mistake is rectified.

From:

Joe Palmieri <jpalmieri@cromwellfd.com>

Sent:

Friday, November 18, 2022 1:32 PM

To:

Popper, Stuart; Fontaine, Candice

Subject:

22-39 22-40

Stuart,

The Water Division has no conflicts with the applications. We do request a water usage plan to aid in our Cross Connection Survey for the entire building.

Thank you.

Joseph A Palmieri Water Operations Manager Cromwell Fire District 1 West Street Cromwell, CT 06416

Phone: 860-635-4420 x1000

Fax: 860-632-0413

E-Mail:



From:

Egan, John

Sent:

Thursday, November 17, 2022 6:29 PM

To:

Popper, Stuart; Driska, Bruce

Cc:

Fontaine, Candice

Subject:

22-39 1 Golf Club Road - Application for Site Plan Modification

22-40 1 Golf Club

Road - Application for Special Permit

I have reviewed the above referenced project and comment as observed.

Maintain the required number of accessible parking spaces and associated signage.

Sincerely, John Egan Chief Building Official

From:

Peck, Rich

Sent:

Wednesday, November 16, 2022 3:38 PM

To: Cc: Popper, Stuart

Subject:

Fontaine, Candice

22-40 1 Golf Club Road - Application for Special Permit

Stuart,

No CWPCA approval required.

The proposed new storage building will not be connected to sewers, and is not within the existing 20' sewer easement.

Sincerely,

Richard A. Peck

Sewer Administrator, CWPCA Town of Cromwell 860-632-3430 rpeck@cromwellct.com

APPLICATION FOR AMENDMENT TO THE ZONING REGULATIONS

	me: Town of Cromwell Planning and Zoning Commission dress: 41 West Street Cromwell, CT. 06416 ephone: 860-632-3422 Email: Spopperacromwellct. COM
A.	Request to Change an Existing Regulation:
	1. Current Article Number: 5, Q. P
	2. Current Regulation wording (attach if necessary):
	3. Proposed Change wording (attach if necessary): Add "Residential Zone Districts" to allow for electric Chargers in Residential Zone District.
В.	Request to Create a New Regulation:
	1. Suggested Article Number:
	2. Zoning District(s) to be Affected by New Regulation:
	3. Wording of New Regulation (attach if necessary):
C.	Reason for Proposed Change or New Regulation:
	Mut B. PM 10/26/22 (Applicant) /(date)



Town of Cromwell Planning and Zoning Commission

SPECIAL MEETING 7:00 P.M. TUESDAY NOVEMBER 1, 2022 COUNCIL CHAMBERS CROMWELL TOWN HALL 41 WEST STREET

Minutes and Record of Votes

Present: Chairman Alice Kelly, Vice Chairman Michael Cannata, Ann Grasso, Chris Cambareri, Nick Demetriades, Paul Cordone, Robert Donohue

Absent: Ken Rozich, Brian Dufresne, John Keithan

Also present: Director of Planning and Development Stuart Popper, Zoning Enforcement Officer Bruce Driska

1. Call to Order

The meeting was called to order at 7:01pm by Chairman Kelly.

RECEIVED FOR RECORD Nov 22,2022 12:32P JoAnn Doyle TOWN CLERK CROMWELL, CT

2. Roll Call

The presence of the above members was noted.

3. Seating of Alternates

A motion was made by Michael Cannata and seconded by Ann Grasso to seat Robert Donohue as an alternate. All were in favor; the motion was passed.

4. Approval of Agenda

A motion was made by Michael Cannata and seconded by Chris Cambareri to approve the agenda. All were in favor; the motion passed.

5. Public Comments - none

6. Development Compliance Officer Report:

Mr. Driska asked if anyone had any questions about his report and Chairman Kelly said application #22-31 was not approved since it is not a permitted use in our regulations. It should say pending approval. Mr. Driska said he would make that correction.

Chairman Kelly asked what #22-36 was and Mr. Driska said it is for a small greenhouse at the Library and Mr. Popper said it is for the Library to start their seedlings.

7. Director of Planning and Development Report:

Mr. Popper said we are working on the STEAP grant for electric car chargers in the public parking lot on Community Field Road and hope to combine it with a grant from Eversource and hope to install chargers at Town Hall as well. He said the CrossRoads Plaza project is moving along and they are hoping to repave the parking lot and island before the winter.

Mr. Donohue asked about the Scannell Property and Mr. Popper said the Inland Wetlands application was denied 4-3 and the applicant has not filed an appeal. Mr. Cambareri asked if that window has expired and Mr. Popper said yes, it has.

Mr. Popper also said there has been no movement on the Friendly's building. He also said the medical office building application will be before the Wetlands Commission tomorrow evening.

8. New Business: Accept and Schedule New Applications:

- a. Application #22-39: Request for a Special Permit under Section 3.4.C.4 of the Zoning Regulations to allow for the construction of a new storage building at the Golf Course Maintenance facility at 1 Golf Course Road. PGA Tour is the Applicant and TPC of Cromwell is the Owner.
- b. Application #22-40: Request for Site Plan Approval to allow for the construction of a new storage building at the Golf Course Maintenance facility at 1 Golf Course Road. PGA Tour is the Applicant and TPC of Cromwell is the Owner.
- c. Application #22-41: Request to Amend the Section 5.2 of the Zoning Regulations to to allow for electric car chargers to be permitted in Residential Zone District. Town of Cromwell Planning and Zoning Commission is the Applicant.

Mr. Popper read all three applications and said they all require a public hearing.

A motion was made by Michael Cannata and seconded by Paul Cordone to accept and schedule applications #22-39 and #22-40 for a public hearing on December 6, 2022. All were in favor; the motion passed.

A motion was made by Michael Cannata and seconded by Robert Donohue to accept and schedule application #22-41 for a public hearing on December 6, 2022. All were in favor; the motion passed.

9. New Business:

10. Public Hearings:

a. Application #22-32: Request for Special Permit for Dimensional Modifications to the approved Master Plan in a Mixed-Use Development Zone District under Section 4.6.F.1

of the Zoning Regulations at 100 Berlin Road. M360 Berlin Land Holdings is the Applicant and the Owner.

- b. Application #22-33: Request for Site Plan Approval in a Mixed-Use Development Zone District to redevelop the site at 100 Berlin Road. M360 Berlin Land Holdings is the Applicant and the Owner.
- c. Application #22-34: Request for Special Permit (Flood Plain) under Section 4.2.P to permit the redevelopment of the site a portion of which is in the Flood Zone AE at 100 Berlin Road. M360 Berlin Land Holdings is the Applicant and the Owner.

Mr. Popper read the public hearing legal notice for applications #22-32, #22-33, #22-34 dated October 18, 2022.

A motion was made by Michael Cannata and seconded by Chris Cambareri to open the public hearings for applications #22-32, #22-33, #22-34. All were in favor; the motion passed.

Peter Alter, Attorney with Alter and Pearson at 701 Hebron Avenue, Glastonbury, CT said he was here with Attorney Meghan Hope and the other members of the project to present the applications for 100 Berlin Road. He submitted the evidence of mailings to abutters and the affidavit attesting to posting the public hearing sign. Attorney Alter said that Attorney Hope submitted materials in support of the application and all requirements of the zoning regulations have been addressed by the materials submitted in advance for all three applications.

Attorney Alter said this Commission approved a master plan in May and your regulations say that if there are changes to the approved master plan then we must request a special permit. He said these are minor footprint changes and they feel they are very insignificant. He said the intent of the project is to produce jobs, create housing and community development. Attorney Alter noted that the demolition of the former hotel building will cost \$2 to \$3 million dollars. He said Lexington Partners is the Developer of this project. Attorney Alter shows projects that they have developed and said they are well received projects in the community. He showed the master plan and said it will be a community gateway with multi-family residences, amenity buildings and townhomes offered for sale. He said there will also be a dog park on site. Attorney Alter discussed that they would be offer 5% of the apartments as affordable units if they receive a tax abatement. He said we would ask as a condition of approval that the affordable housing would be contingent on receiving a tax abatement. He said if we did receive a tax abatement we would return to Planning and Zoning and identify the units that would be offered as affordable housing. Attorney Alter gave Mr. Popper a proposed draft of that condition of approval.

Attorney Alter described the location and conditions of the current site and noted that the existing building is in disrepair. He said Mr. Chuck Coursey has been doing community outreach in an effort to meet with impacted neighbors to present the plan and address any concerns they have. He said Mr. Coursey went door to door and called people as well. He said the biggest concern is access to Christian Hill Road and he said that would not change. Attorney Alter said it is currently only accessible by emergency vehicles and that is how it will remain. He said there are concerns of a buffer but we are proposing a healthy buffers all around the property. Attorney Alter said there is a concern regarding the height of the buildings but we will be consistent with the surrounding area. He said this use will create less traffic than prior use. He said they will

also use the most up to date dark sky lighting. Attorney Alter said the proposed amenities on 15R Christian Hill Road have been relocated away from the existing neighborhood. Attorney Alter submitted 16 letters of support to Mr. Popper from residents of Christian Hill Road and also from local supporters such as Larry McHugh of the Middlesex County Chamber of Commerce. Chairman Kelly said we have copies and many are from residents from the other side of town. She said only a few are from Christian Hill Road and the surrounding area. Chairman Kelly asked if they solicited them and Attorney Alter said that Mr. Kenny of Lexington Partners is familiar with many people in town as he lives in Cromwell.

Mr. Grant Losapio, a landscape architect with Freeman Companies at 36 John Street, Hartford, CT gave a recap of the master plan and noted that the topography here is a challenge. He said there will be 254 rentals, 24 condos, 12,750 square feet of amenities, 30,000 square feet of commercial space and 441 parking spaces. He described the location of the buildings, parking lots and the landscaping at the site.

Mr. Mark Vertucci, Traffic Engineer with Fuss and O'Neill at 146 Hartford Road, Manchester, CT said this is a great site for traffic access. He said they analyzed the two highest hours per day and there is no huge influx of traffic expected from this site. Mr. Vertucci said the sight lines exceed the DOT criteria. He said that signal phasing/timing improvements can improve existing operations. He said the DOT made a recommendation of improvement for the widening of Route 372 at the northeast corner of the driveway by about 50 feet to allow for an eastbound left turn lane. He said we will do that and that will also mean we will shorten the right turn lane onto Route 91 to allow this.

Mr. Vertucci said there are 441 spaces and 40 of those spaces are dedicated to the townhomes. He explained that the town homes will have one garage space and one parking lot space. He said there are no other assigned spaces and that the remaining spaces will be shared with the residential, office, restaurant and retail and they expect the max demand will be 399 spaces so they have an 82-space surplus. Mr. Vertucci said I am very confident this is sufficient parking. Mr. Cannata asked if the charging stations are dual charging spaces.

Mr. Jim Cassidy an Engineer with Hallisey, Pearson and Cassidy pointed out that there 2 are single and 5 are dual creating a total of 12 charging stations.

Mr. Cassidy reviewed the utilities and said the present site has 330,637 square feet of impervious coverage and the proposed site will have 281,780 square feet of impervious surface. He said there will be a decrease in flow rates of 1.2% to 5.4% for various storm events. Mr. Cassidy said there are presently no storm water quality measures in place. He said they are proposing LID and BMP measures that will provide primary and secondary water quality treatments especially for first flush. He said these LID and BMP measures may consist of bio-retention swales and basins, rain gardens, vegetative filter strips and stormwater separators.

A recess was called at 8:17pm so the recording tape could be changed. The meeting was called back to order by Chairman Kelly at 8:22pm.

Mr. Cassidy prepared an extensive review of the sewer system and showed the sewage

connection and said there will be no impact to Christian Hill Road. He said the existing flow is 54,400 GPD and the proposed flow will be 70,325 GPD. He said Sewer Administration, Richard Peck confirmed there is ample capacity for this and it will go to the Cromwell Water Authority for approval.

Mr. Grant Losapio a landscape architect with Freeman Companies at 36 John Street, Hartford, CT showed the landscape plan and said special attention was paid to the buffer in the residential area and they are adhering to the 50-foot buffer.

Mr. Ernest Nepomuceno Architect at Tecton Architects, 34 Sequassen Street, Hartford, CT showed the aerial view of the buildings discussed the building materials saying they are using mostly stucco, white cement board, metal panels and buff brick. He showed sample boards to the Commissioners. He showed them perforated corrugated metal panels and said they will be used at the entry to the garages that will provide ventilation.

Jim Cassidy an Engineer with Hallisey, Pearson and Cassidy said the sequencing of the project would be to obtain local approvals, utility disconnects and abate hazardous materials. He said they would then mobilize large scale equipment for demolition and dismantle the hotel, the east side of the parking garage and the infrastructure. Mr. Cassidy said the work would proceed from east to west and then from south to north. He said construction would probably take around 2 years after approvals and demo. Mr. Cannata asked if they would be crushing during the demo to reuse any materials and Mr. Cassidy said he wasn't sure yet but he knows they will need another permit for that activity.

Attorney Alter summarized the project and said that concludes their presentation.

Chairman Kelly asked if any members of the public wanted to speak regarding these applications.

Ms. Eugenia Falco, 20 Christian Hill Road asked about the height of building 3 and said when I look out my front window I will see the mechanicals on top of the building. She said the building will be 107 feet high. She said this will impact us a lot. She said that Route 372 has crashes all of the time and even Lowe's doesn't let you take a left hand turn out of the parking lot without sending you to the exit with the light.

Mr. James Demetriades of 272 Skyview Drive said he only has a question and that he is looking for some clarification of the contingency regarding affordable housing and a tax abatement.

Mr. Popper said the applicant is advising the Commission that their proposal could change if they don't receive a tax abatement. He said this won't be a condition of approval. Mr. Demetriades said we could place conditions on abatement and Mr. Popper said I have never heard of that and this is a matter for the town attorney. Chairman Kelly said the tax abatement is not under our purview.

Ms. Patricia Dickenson of 31 Coles Road said we walk Route 372 almost daily and people are rushing and speeding to get onto Route 91. She said we will hear more sirens with this

development. She said if there is an accident on 91 they send traffic to Coles Road and Christian Hill Road. She also asked the walkway to the sewer line and said they are not supposed to clear cut trees. Mr. Popper said they have a right to cut in wetlands and the flood plains as long as you don't stump. Ms. Dickenson also asked about lights and Mr. Popper said they will use shield lights with a downcast. Ms. Dickenson said the light from Lowe's blinded us and we had to speak to them about it but they fixed it.

Mr. Victor Novoa of 22 Christian Hill Road said he doesn't see how they won't kill our privacy. He said Christian Hill was quite for a long time and he agrees with Ms. Falco that this will impact us and asked the Commission to please do something.

Ann Halibozek of 7 Christian Hill Road asked how the property lines will be delineated and how will people know where to walk. She asked if the walkway would be marked. She also asked about the picnic area and if food scraps would be left behind and who will pick up the trash from the area.

Jim Cassidy said we are replacing all lighting with high efficiency LED dark sky friendly lights. He said the townhouses will shield the lighting to homes on Christian Hill Road. He said we are also not planning any major clearing just cleaning up the edge of the slope. He said it is an existing sewer line so no additional clearing is needed. He said there will be no other pathways out to Christian Hill Road. He said we did hear of concerns of amenity areas so we moved the dog park to the west side of the site. He said there are no other amenities proposed on the east side adjacent to the Christian Hill Road neighbors. Mr. Cassidy said the building management company will maintain the walking trail and picnic area as well.

Mr. Cassidy explained the building height of building B and said it is not 107 feet high but 50 feet. He said the peak of the houses will be the same peak of the building. He said this would be similar to any other commercial building.

Grant Losapio said he would speak to the delineation of the property and said the 50-foot buffer would include trees, shrubs and lawn. He said they will use what is there and add anything that is needed.

Attorney Alter said this project has been subject extensive review by town staff. He said the local police have reviewed this and have no concerns. He said there is not a significant increase to traffic on Berlin Road and we are not responsible for what is going on now on Route 372. Attorney Alter also said that with all due respect to 22 Christian Hill Road we are completely compliant with all requirements and have done everything we could to prevent intrusion. He said a 150-lot subdivision would be much worse. He said they are trying to offer the residents of the townhome's privacy as well.

Mr. Popper said the question of property lines was raised and Attorney Alter said we are trying to change as little as possible and a fence would require us to clear the woods and we don't want to do that. He said if there is a problem we would address it immediately. Mr. Losapio said there is existing vegetation on the west side and they are adding to it to ensure there is a 50-foot buffer. He said we won't cut the existing vegetation except for a selective cutting for utilities.

Mr. Donahue asked if the fire marshal had any comments and Mr. Popper said the fire marshal signed off on the new plans on Friday.

Ms. Grasso said it was a great presentation but the townhouse roofline surprised me. She said they don't transition well and don't look like New England. She asked what the backside looked like and asked if there was an exit there that invaded privacy.

Mr. Nepomuceno showed the clapboard backside and said the eastern townhomes have a patio on the North and the north townhomes have a patio on the north towards Christian Hill Road. He said the townhomes descend a bit.

A recess was called at 9:34pm to change the recording tape. The meeting was called back to order by Chairman Kelly at 9:39pm.

Mr. Martin Kenny, Lexington Partners, 1 Financial Plaza, Hartford, CT said that Cromwell needs contemporary architecture and I didn't just come up with this. He said his company has done lots of research with other developers and real estate companies in town. He said he also lives in Cromwell. Chairman Kelly asked if he has ever built townhomes like this and Mr. Kenny said no, but I have never built townhomes condominiums before.

Mr. Cambareri thanked Mr. Kenny for the professional presentation and said hopefully we can approve this tonight. He said it looks amazing and you met all the regulations. He said to please keep an eye out for what the neighbors are looking for.

Mr. Demetriades said that some homes will look into the back of these townhomes and he hopes they will keep the line of sight as green as possible. He asked about the open parking concept and Mr. Alter said it is an urban attitude where people understand they may have to walk to get to their car. Mr. Demetriades also asked about the affordable housing. Attorney Alter said they have to satisfy the CT Department of Housing Standards to offer 5% of the units at a price of 80% of the medium income. He said those units must remain like that for 40 years. He said the tenant must re qualify every year. Attorney Alter said Cromwell doesn't have a housing authority but Mr. Kenny does have a system in place for this and would share his reporting with the town. Mr. Kenny said this project doesn't work without a tax abatement. Attorney Alter said if that falls apart they would come back to work that out.

Mr. Cordone asked about the type of trees they would use in the buffer and Mr. Losapio said they will pick two different types of trees and try to use native planting wherever possible. Mr. Cordone asked if they would use a screening around any mechanical units on the roofs of the building to ensure their neighbors don't have that view. Mr. Kenny said they haven't finalized energy systems yet but sometimes they could require less infrastructure on the roofs but we can put screenings around them regardless. Mr. Cordone said the presentation was awesome.

Mr. Cannata asked about the 5% affordable housing and Attorney Alter said in their binders there was a spreadsheet which showed the proportionate spread of studios, one bedroom and 2-bedroom units that would be available for the 5%. Mr. Cannata asked about solar energy and Mr. Kenny said they are interested in this and we have met with some contractors regarding this. Mr.

Cannata asked what would happen if they didn't get the tax abatement and asked if they would change the scope of the project. Mr. Popper said I haven't seen any tax abatement denied by the town but we just don't know the amount and time of the abatement. Mr. Kenny said we would have a problem. Attorney Alter said his client would not walk away from the project if this doesn't go forward and we will do anything we can and will look to other resources.

Chairman Kelly said I applaud this presentation but don't like the townhomes.

Mr. Popper said the public hearing is still open and there are 13 letters of support for the project with two from residents on Christian Hill Road. John and Doreen Danek are concerned the emergency access could be turned into public access. Mr. Popper said we can see on the site plan it won't ever be open to the public and the developer has assured us it won't change and will always be gated. He said there is also a letter of support from the Middlesex County Chamber of Commerce.

Mr. Popper said all town comments have been submitted and Mr. Egan's comments from October 17th haven't been addressed and Mr. Harriman's memo from October 25th haven't been addressed so any approval should have these conditions. He said that they meet the parking requirements that the police chief had. Chairman Kelly asked about snow removal plans and Mr. Cassidy said there is a specific snow plan where we would store the snow.

A motion was made by Michael Cannata and seconded by Ann Grasso to close the public hearing for applications #22-32, 22-33, 22-34. All were in favor; the motion passed.

Mr. Popper said the applicants should be decided in the order of #22-32, #22-33, #22-34.

A motion was made by Michael Cannata and seconded by Chris Cambareri to approve application #22-32 with the condition that comments from Mr. Egan's memo dated October 17th and Mr. Harriman's memo dated October 25th be adhered to. All were in favor; the motion passed.

A motion was made by Michael Cannata and seconded by Robert Donohue to approve application #22-34 with the condition that comments from Mr. Egan's memo dated October 17th and Mr. Harriman's memo dated October 25th be adhered to. All were in favor; the motion passed.

A motion was made by Michael Cannata and seconded by Paul Cordone to approve application #22-33 with the condition that comments from Mr. Egan's memo dated October 17th and Mr. Harriman's memo dated October 25th be adhered to. All were in favor; the motion passed.

11. Commissioner's Comments:

12. Approval of Minutes:

a. October 6, 2022

Mr. Popper said we will have the minutes at our next meeting.

13. Adjourn:

A motion was made by Michael Cannata and seconded by Robert Donohue to adjourn at 10:16pm. All were in favor; the motion passed.

Respectfully submitted,

Linda Onne

Linda Imme

Recording Clerk